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October 7, 2021

The Honorable President and Members
  of the Baltimore City Council
Attn:  Natawna B. Austin, Executive Secretary
Room 409, City Hall, 100 N. Holliday Street
Baltimore, Maryland 21202

Re:	City Council Bill 21-0094 – Public Safety Apprenticeship Program - Establishment (The Hometown Heroes Act)

Dear President and City Council Members:

The Law Department has reviewed City Council Bill 21-0094 for form and legal sufficiency.  The bill provides for establishing and implementing a Public Safety Apprenticeship Program (Program) for Baltimore City. The Baltimore City Fire Department in partnership with other public safety agencies in Baltimore City is charged with developing and overseeing the Program. The bill also establishes the purpose of the Program and requires the Fire Department to report annually to the Mayor and City Council. The report shall be posted on the Department’s website.

The general purpose of the Apprenticeship Program is to expose the participants in the Program to the various uniformed and non-uniformed paths within the Baltimore City public safety agencies. The Law Department has no concerns regarding the purpose and creation of of the program but has discovered a few legal issues with the logistics of the Program. The first legal issue involves the residency requirements for the internship and for the paid cadet position.

The first legal issue involves the residency requirements for the paid internships and for the paid positions in the Public Safety Cadet Post. The bill provides for paid public safety summer internships and requires that interns be City residents. There is a State law regarding residency of employees of local governments. Under the Md. Ann. Code, Local Gov. Art., Sec. 1-201(b)(1), a county or municipality may not require an employee to reside in the State, county, or municipality or within a specified distance of the State, county, or municipality as a condition of employment. There is no definition of employee in this part of the Code.  In general, the “determinative question in assessing whether an individual is a public employee is whether the individual is subject to the direction and control of a public employer. Am.Jur, Pub. Off. and Employees, Sec. 10.  Assuming a paid intern is subject to the control of the public employer, they would be employees. Under the State residency law, they could not be required to be city residents as a condition of their employment. This problem is easily remedied.  The Participants in both the Cadet or Explorers Programs are required to be City residents to be in the Program. See Bill 21-0094, page 2, lines 5 ad 13.   It is not necessary to repeat this requirement in the internship eligibility requirements. If participants must be residents to be in the Program, they are likely to be residents when they participate in the internship.

The Public Safety Cadet Post has a similar problem with the hiring program described in the bill. That program requires that eligible cadets must be City residents for at least two consecutive years prior to applying for a cadet position. The same requirement is stated in the definition of “cadet.” Cadets would be considered employees because they are subject to the direction and control of a public employer. The State law prohibiting Baltimore City from requiring its employees to live in the City would be applicable and would invalidate the residency requirement in the bill. This issue can be resolved in a way similar to resolution of the internship residency issue. On page 6, strike lines 11-14. This removes the residency requirement from the part of the bill about the hiring of cadets by a public safety agency for on the job training and skills development. In addition, on page 2, lines 5 and 6, strike beginning with “for” through the end of line 6. This makes residency a requirement for inclusion in the Program but does not require it directly for employment. With the suggested amendments, the State law prohibiting residency requirements is therefore not violated.

The second legal issue is that several sections of the Bill impinge on the Charter powers of the Department of Human Resource and the Civil Service Commission.  Art. VII, Sec. 95 governs the Civil Service. It grants to the CSC and the Department of Human Resources comprehensive authority over personnel, hiring, classifications and other employment related matters.  The bill does not say how these cadets will be hired. If they are contractual employees, they would not even be entitled to many the privileges and benefits listed in 29A-2(E)(3). If they are intended to be non-contractual employees then the requirements in that section are not within the scope of the legislative authority of the City Council to modify. They are powers that, by Charter, have been vested in the CSC and DHR and, in the case of Worker Compensation coverage, in State law. Section 29A-4(A) calls for a salary of no less then $15 an hour for the cadets. This impinges on the Charter authority of the Board of Estimates in Art.VI, Sec. 10 and DHR’s authority under Art. VII, Sec. 97(h). 

The Law Department is unable to approve this bill for form and legal sufficiency in its current form. The bill needs to be clarified to determine the intent of the sponsor and whether there are issues of impinging on Charter authority or state law preemption. If the bill is amended to reflect the State law prohibition on local residency requirements and the nature of the employment relationship for interns and cadets hired full-time for 3 years is clarified and consistent with the Charter authority of City Council given the Charter powers of other agencies, the Law Department could reconsider whether to approve the bill for form and legal sufficiency.



Sincerely,

                                                            [image: ]
                                                             Elena R. DiPietro
                                                             Chief Solicitor



cc:  James L. Shea, City Solicitor 
       Darnell Ingram, Deputy Solicitor
       Stephen Salsbury , Chief of Staff 
       Natasha Mehu, Director, MOGR
       Nina Themelis, Mayor’s Legislative Liaison, MOGR
       Nikki Thompson, President’s Legislative Director 
       Natawna Austin
       Hilary Ruley, Chief Solicitor
       Ashlea Brown, Special Solicitor
       Victor Tervala, Chief Solicitor
        Dereka Bolden, Assistant Solicitor
        Avery Aisenstark


2

image1.png
Uona. Oil2eler




image2.png




